
 



INDIANAPOLIS PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION CORPORATION ς INDYGO 
BOARD OF DIRECTORSΩ PUBLIC MEETING  

AGENDA ς APRIL 23, 2015  

New Business 
  

RECOGNITIONS 
 

ACTION ITEMS  
 

A ς 1 Consideration of Approval of Minutes from the Board Meeting held on March 26, 2015 ς 
Danny Crenshaw 

 
A ς 2 Consideration & Approval of Vendor Contract for Solar Project (Construction) ς Mike Birch 
 
A ς 3  Consideration & Approval of Vendor Contract for Vehicle Filters ς Mike Birch 
 
A ς 4  Consideration & Adoption of Route Restructuring 2015 ς Roscoe Brown 
 
A ς 5 Consideration and Approval of 1st Option Year ²ƻǊƪŜǊǎΩ /ƻƳǇŜƴǎŀǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ DŜƴŜǊŀƭ 

Liability   ς Phalease Crichlow 
 
A ς 6 Ratification of Three Year Contract Agreement between ATU and IPTC ς Phalease Crichlow 
 
 
 
 

Old Business 
  

INFORMATION ITEMS  
   
I ς 1 Consideration of Receipt of the Finance Report for March 2015 ς Nancy Manley 
 
I ς 2 Consideration of Receipt of Operations Report for March 2015 ς Mike Birch 
 
I ς 3 Consideration of Receipt of Business Development Report for March 2015 ς Roscoe  
 Brown 
 
I ς 4 Consideration of Receipt of Human Resources Report for March 2015 ς Phalease Crichlow 
 
I ς 5  CEO Update ς Mike Terry 
 
 
 

Executive Session Prior to Board Meeting 
[Per IC 5-14- 1.5.6.1(b) (2) (A) and (B) & IC 5-14-1.5.6.1 (b) (9)] 

Our next Board Meeting will be Thursday, May 28, 2015@ 5:00 p.m. 



IndyGo Agenda 
April 23, 2015 
Item No. A ς 1 

 

  

  

  

TO:  Board of Directors 

FROM:  Jill D. Russell, General Counsel 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES  

  
 
ISSUE: Attached for your review and approval are the mƛƴǳǘŜǎ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ .ƻŀǊŘ ƻŦ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊǎΩ tǳōƭƛŎ 

Board Meeting that was held on Thursday, March 26, 2015. 
 
 
  
  
  

RECOMMENDATION: Approve the minutes for the above listed meeting. 

  

  
 
 
 
Jill D. Russell 
General Counsel 
 
  
Attachment 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



INDIANAPOLIS PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION CORPORATION 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES 

 

Thursday, March 26, 2015 
 
 
The Board of Directors of Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation met on Thursday, 
March 26, 2015, at 5 p.m. at the office of the Corporation.  Present were board members 
Danny Crenshaw, Alan Rowland, Gregory Hahn, Mark Fisher and Greg Bedan.  Juan Gonzalez 
and Tommie Jones were not present. 
 
Also present: Michael A. Terry- President/CEO, Jill Russell- General Counsel, Mike Birch- 
VP/COO, Nancy Manley, VP of Finance/Controller, Phalease Crichlow- VP of HR, Roscoe Brown- 
VP of Business Development and other members of staff.  Members of the public were also 
present.  
 
Danny Crenshaw called the March 26, 2015 Indianapolis Public Transportation Corporation 
BoaǊŘ ƻŦ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊǎΩ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǘƻ ƻǊŘŜǊΦ 
 

RECOGNITIONS ς  
 
Action Items 

ACTION ITEM 1: CONSIDERATION OF APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM THE BOARD MEETING HELD ON FEBRUARY 26, 
2015. 
 
Mr. Crenshaw asked if everyone had an opportunity to review the minutes from the February 
26th board meeting and if there were any changes or amendments.  The motion by Greg Hahn 
to accept the minutes from the February 26th board meeting was seconded by Greg Bedan and 
carried unanimously.   
 
 
ACTION ITEM 2: CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF CONTRACT FOR PARKING LOT REMEDIATION 
 

Mike Birch, Vice President/COO, presented the action item.   
The board approved a task order to Parsons Brinkerhoff in September of 2013 to design a 
renovated employee parking facility.  The IndyGo Facility was initially designed and constructed 
ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƳƛŘ мфулΩǎ ŀƴŘ ƛǎ ŀǇǇǊƻȄƛƳŀǘŜƭȅ ол ȅŜŀǊǎ ƻƭŘΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ƭƻǘ ƛǎ ǎŜŎǳǊŜŘ ōȅ ŦŜƴŎƛƴƎΣ ŎŀƳŜǊŀǎ ŀƴŘ 
lighting and has parking spaces for over 500 employees.  The original parking lot was paved in 
asphalt and is in disrepair. 
 



Federal 5307 formula grant funds were identified for this project which would incorporate 
improved drainage, lighting, security, fencing, repaving and striping the entire lot.  
 
On January 26, 2015 IPTC released IFB 15-01-192 Parking Lot Remediation and on March 6, 
2015, six (6) bids were received, three (3) of which were found to be responsive and 
responsible.  One firm did not pass the Financial Capability and two (2) firms were found non- 
responsive to the DBE requirements.  
 
The funding source for this procurement is provided by Federal Transit Administration (FTA) 
5307 formula grant and contains a 20% local match fund requirement from the IndyGo Capital 
Cum Fund. 
 
 
Board Discussion:  
Mr. Rowland stated that the Finance Committee discussed and approves this recommendation. 
 
When Mr. Crenshaw asked for explanation of the 5307 grant, Mr. Birch explained that this 
grant is a regular formula grant that will cover facility repairs and it also requires the 20% match 
which will be provided by the Cum Fund. 
 
The motion by Alan Rowland to authorize entering into a contract with Calumet Civil 
Contractors to provide labor, materials, equipment, and supplies for the remediation of the 
South Parking Lot for an amount not to exceed $1,109,500 was seconded by Greg Hahn and 
carried unanimously. 
 
ACTION ITEM 3: CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF SOLE SOURCE CONTRACT FOR DTC SECURITY/SAFETY SYSTEM 
 
Mike Birch presented the action item.   
 
As part of the Downtown Transit Center (DTC) project, IPTC will be installing various security 
and life safety systems at the new facility such as CCTV (cameras and equipment), Access 
Control (badge access system) and Mass Notification & Paging (amber strobe -non-fire alarm- 
system). 
 
SimplexGrinnell provided the equipment and installed all of the safety & security systems at 
Lt¢/Ωǎ Ƴŀƛƴ ŦŀŎƛƭƛǘȅ ƭƻŎŀǘŜŘ ŀǘ мрлм ² ²ŀǎƘƛƴƎǘƻƴ {ǘǊŜŜǘ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘƭȅ ōŜƛƴƎ ǳǘƛƭƛȊŜŘΦ  ¢ƘŜ ǎŀŦŜǘȅ 
and security systems and work planned for the DTC will be integrated with and deployed as an 
expansion of the current platforms in use at IPTC.   
 
SimplexGrinnell currently has the contracts to service and maintain all the security & life safety 
equipment due to the fact that any equipment that may need to be repaired or replaced can 
only be purchased through SimplexGrinnell.  This is common throughout the industry as there 
ŀǊŜ ƴƻ άƻǇŜƴ ǎƻǳǊŎŜέ ǎȅǎǘŜƳǎ ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ market.  
 



The Federal Transit Administration (FTA) must also independently review and approve the sole 
source procurement and Buy America compliance for this part of the project due to the dollar 
ŀƳƻǳƴǘΦ ²ƘƛƭŜ ǎǘŀŦŦ ǎŜŜƪǎ ǘƘŜ .ƻŀǊŘΩǎ ŀǇǇǊƻǾŀƭ ǘƻ ƳƻǾŜ ŦƻǊǿŀǊŘΣ ŀŎǘƛƻƴ ǿƛƭƭ ƴƻǘ ōŜ ǘŀƪŜƴ ǳƴǘƛƭ 
the FTA approves the procurement. 
 
This project will be funded from an accumulation of annual FTA 5307 security funds that IndyGo 
has held from 2013, 2014 and some of 2015 for this project.  The remainder will be local match 
from the IndyGo Capital Cumulative fund. 
 
Board Discussion:  
Alan Rowland asked if this security/safety equipment would be controlled remotely from the 
IndyGo facility or could it be managed from either IndyGo or the DTC facility.  Mr. Birch stated 
the system can function in both directions. 
 
When Mr. Crenshaw asked if there was a contingency plan if the FTA did not approve this sole 
source procurement, Mr. Birch said the reasoning would have to be studied and discussed; 
however, staff is confident as this procurement was originally competitively bid by FTA 
standards. 
 
The motion by Greg Hahn to approve entering into a sole source contract with SimplexGrinnell 
to provide IPTC with safety and security equipment and installation for the downtown transit 
center for an amount not to exceed $436,924 was seconded by Greg Bedan and carried 
unanimously. 
 
 
ACTION ITEM 4: CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF AMENDMENT TO MV CONTRACT RENEWAL FOR PARA 

TRANSIT SERVICES  
 
Mike Birch presented the action item  
Last year in 2014 staff went before the Board of Directors for the same amendment to the MV 
Contract.  The current contract requires MV Transportation to fully operate the paratransit 
service provided through IndyGo.  In addition to providing drivers for the service, MV is also 
required to handle all scheduling, dispatching and vehicle maintenance for the fleet.  IndyGo 
provides the 75 vehicles to deliver the Open Door service.   
 
Up until last year, IPTC was unable to sustain a funding plan for the MV vehicles.  As such, the 
vehicles have all exceed their useful life.  The majority of the fleet is 2009 Chevrolet para transit 
vans in excess of 250,000 miles on each.  Last year, funding was identified to start a para transit 
fleet replacement plan similar to the fixed route plan.  This would involve replacing 1/5 of the 
para transit fleet each year. 
 
Last year with the option contract, MV approached the corporation with higher than normal 
maintenance costs due to the high mileage of the vehicles.  At that time, staff requested adding  
a $1.65/hour increase to the option year contract to help cover MV costs that were in excess of 



what the contract allowed.  In 2014 IndyGo ordered 20 new Open Door vehicles, however due 
to production lags, those vehicles were not delivered until 2015.  MV honored the $1.65 rate as 
if they had the vehicles, and has agreed to continue do so.  
 
The Board already approved the 2015 contract renewal effective April 1, 2015 at a rate of 
$44.31 per service hour.  As IndyGo continues to replace the aging fleet of paratransit vehicles, 
MV has agreed to continue the contract with the $1.65 per service hour premium to cover costs 
to maintain the older fleet of vehicles.  The new rate will be $45.96 with the premium.  It is 
estimated that the premium rate to the base contract renewal will increase approximately 
$270,000 to the contract for 2015.  
 
Beginning in 2016, with the new vehicles in place, the $1.65 per service hour would not be 
needed to help with maintenance costs of the fleet. 
 
Staff requests that the Board authorize an additional $1.65 per service hour to the base option 
year rate to the 2015 paratransit contract with MV Transportation.   
 

Board Discussion: 

Mr. Crenshaw asked the finished contract cost in 2014 and Mr. Birch stated that it was 
approximately $263,000. 
 
When Mr. Bedan asked if this $1.65 was the same as last year or an additional amount, Mr. 
Birch stated that increase expired with the old option year and the new option year goes into 
effect April 1, 2015 so staff is just requesting approval to add the $1.65 per service hour to this 
2015 option year. 
 
When Greg Bedan asked if the new 20 vehicles will replace 20 of the old ones, Mr. Birch 
concurred adding the old ones will go out of service. 
 
Mark Fisher asked about this additional rate and the significance if IPTC went out to bid on the 
last year option instead and Mr. Terry stated MV would not have bid on the service.  Traci 
Davidson, Director of Procurement, added that last year, MV was anticipating cancelling the 
contract without the $1.65 added.  When Mr. Fisher asked if the cost going out to bid would 
have been higher, Ms. Davidson stated it would definitely be a higher cost per service hour. 
 
Mr. Bedan asked the term of the contract and Mr. Birch told him after this 2015 contract, there 
were 2 more option years (2016 and 2017). 
 
The motion by Alan Rowland to authorize an additional $1.65 per service hour to the base 
option year rate to the 2015 paratransit contract with MV Transportation was seconded by 
Greg Hahn and carried unanimously. 
 



ACTION ITEM 5: CONTRACT EXTENSION WITH CONNECT THINK FOR WEB DEVELOPMENT AND SUPPORT 
 
Bryan Luellen, Director of Marketing and Customer Information, presented the action item.   
Mr. Luellen stated that in 2013, IPTC released a bid in search of a contractor for Web 
Development and Support.  Winning the bid, Connect Think and IPTC entered into a two-year 
contract.  An option year was negotiated but not authorized by the Board. 
 
Over the two-year contract term, Connect Think has provided web development and 
maintenance on the old IndyGo website in addition to development of a brand new website, 
which launched in early 2015.  Projects for this option year will be scoped individually and 
issued via task orders.  

 

Board Discussion: 
Alan Rowland stated that this action item was reviewed and the Finance committee agrees with 
ǘƘŜ ǘŜǊƳǎ ŀǎ ǘƘŜ ǿŜōǎƛǘŜ Ƙŀǎ ŎƻƴǘƛƴǳŜŘ ǘƻ ōŜ ŀ ǎƛƎƴƛŦƛŎŀƴǘ ǘƻƻƭ ŦƻǊ Lt¢/Ωǎ ŎǳǎǘƻƳŜǊ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜΦ 
 
The motion by Mark Fisher to exercise the one (1) year option with Connect Think for Web 
Development and Support in an amount not to exceed $75,000.00 was seconded by Alan 
Rowland and carried unanimously. 

 
ACTION ITEM 6:  CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF VENDOR CONTRACT FOR DTC TRAFFIC SIGNALIZATION 
  
Roscoe Brown presented the action item.   
With the addition of the Downtown Transit Center, roadway changes and traffic signalization 
are required.  Two (2) new traffic signals will be installed on Delaware and Alabama Streets at 
the entry/exit drives of the new facility and signal timing installed at Delaware/Washington and 
Alabama/Washington to control flow in and out of the center. 
 
As part of the downtown transit center project, IPTC has the responsibility to procure and 
install the traffic signalization system designed and approved by Indianapolis Department of 
Public Works.  The signal system will be owned and maintained by the City of Indianapolis. 

 
IFB 15-02-195 Traffic Signalization was released on February 12, 2015 and on March 11th IPTC 
received two (2) bids in response.   
 
Staff requests approval to enter into a contract with TC Electric to provide traffic signalization 
and related improvements to and adjacent to the Downtown Transit Center. 
 
 
Board Discussion: 
When Mark Fisher asked if IPTC has previously worked with TC Electric, Mr. Brown confirmed 
that IndyGo has not but confirmed the City of Indianapolis worked with this vendor. 



The motion by Greg Hahn to enter into a contract with TC Electric to provide traffic signalization 
and related improvements at and adjacent to the new IndyGo Downtown Transit Center at 201 
East Washington Street for an amount not to exceed $479,804.25 was seconded by Greg Bedan 
and carried unanimously.   
 
 
ACTION ITEM 7:  CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF CONTRACT FOR BRT ENGINEERING AND DESIGN SERVICES 
 
Roscoe Brown, VP of Business Development, presented the action item. 
In 2014 the region was awarded a TIGER grant from the federal Department of Transportation 
(DOT) to continue development of the Red Line ς including environmental and design tasks ς 
that would connect the core city of Indianapolis with several of its largest suburban 
jurisdictions, including connecting the large employment destinations in downtown 
Indianapolis, Greenwood and the US 31 corridor in Carmel and Westfield. 
 
The project lead responsibilities were shifted from the MPO to IndyGo to reflect a new 
implementation phase of the project, although the MPO and regional jurisdictions will continue 
to play a significant role in making project decisions.   IPTC hired Justin Stuehrenberg as Director 
of Special Transit Projects and he has taken the lead as the project manager for RFQ 15-01-194.   
 
Mr. Stuehrenberg stated that the environmental and design work for the Red Line is being 
funded by a Federal Transit Administration (FTA) TIGER grant in the amount of $2,073,200 plus a 
local match of 35%, or $1,094,800, provided by the participating jurisdictions (City of 
Indianapolis Department of Public Works, City of Indianapolis Department of Metropolitan 
Development, the City of Carmel, the City of Westfield and the City of Greenwood.  IPTC is not 
contributing local match funds. 
 
Mr. Stuehrenberg stated that per federal guidelines, engineering procurements must be based 
on qualifications and not solely on price.  On January 15, 2015 the RFQ was released and on 
February 26, 2015 IPTC received four (4) proposals- CDM Smith, Parsons Brinkerhoff, HNTB and 
AECOM.  All four were interviewed by the evaluation team.  That team consisted of an 
individual from each of the jurisdictions providing the local match, including Metropolitan 
Development and Department of Public Works, members from IndyGo and one member from 
the Metropolitan Planning Organization.  All four (4) firms proposed a 20% DBE participation. 
 
/5a {ƳƛǘƘ ōŜŎŀƳŜ ǘƘŜ ǇǊŜŦŜǊǊŜŘ ǾŜƴŘƻǊΣ /5a {ƳƛǘƘΩǎ ƭƻŎŀƭ ƻŦŦƛŎŜ ƛǎ ǎƳŀƭƭΤ ƘƻǿŜǾŜǊΣ ǘƘŜƛǊ 
Midwest expertise, especially in BRT, is unparalleled.  CDM Smith also brought in a large 
subcontractor that has done work with the city of Indianapolis.   
 
 
Board Discussion: 
Mr. Rowland stated that the Finance Committee is in favor of the proposal.  Mark Fisher 
questioned what role the minority business would take and Mr. Stuehrenberg stated that CWA 
is primarily focused on communications equipment.  VS Engineering and KS Engineers will help 



with the civil design work.  Mr. Fisher asked about the assurances that the team proposed will 
be the team used for this work and Mr. Stuehrenberg said as project manager that it is his 
responsibility to verify the contractors.   
 
Greg Hahn stated he was not familiar with CDM Smith and wanted to make sure the large 
majority of the project work stays in Indianapolis.  Mr. Stuehrenberg stated that the civil design 
will be done by Indianapolis firms.  When Mr. Fisher asked how long /5a {ƳƛǘƘΩǎ ƭƻŎŀƭ ƻŦŦƛŎŜ 
has been in business and the CDM Smith representative in the audience stated that the 
company has been in business since 1999 with the local office opening a few years ago.   
 
Greg Bedan stated that his understanding was that CDM Smith was chosen by the evaluation 
team due to the BRT experience they possess and Mr. Stuehrenberg said the project manager 
for the vendor participated with the Cleveland and Grand Rapids projects along with the 
Chicago BRT and Nashville AMP system which are currently not yet under construction. 
 
Mr. Hahn expressed his concern about past experience where small local companies with a 
major presence nationwide are not utilized as expected.  Mr. Hahn was familiar with sub 
contractor Structure Point, stating they have done very good work on projects and the 
Structure Point representative in the audience stated that the contract states that they receive 
40% of the design work. 
 
The motion by Greg Hahn to enter into contract negotiations with CDM Smith and upon 
successful negotiations enter into a contract that will allow CDM Smith to provide A & E Design 
Services and NEPA reports for the Red line BRT system for an amount not to exceed $3,000,000 
was seconded by Greg Bedan and carried unanimously.  In the event a mutual agreement 
cannot be met, it is requested that based on scoring, the Board authorizes entering into 
contract negotiations with the next qualified architecture and engineering firm in the following 
order: CDM Smith, Parsons Brinkerhoff, HNTB and AECOM. 
 

_____________________________________________________ 
 
 
INFORMATION ITEMS 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 1:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT REPORT FOR FEBRUARY 2015 
Roscoe Brown, VP of Business Development, introduced Annette Darrow, Director of Planning, 
with a PowerPoint presentation regarding the Downtown Transit Center routing proposal.  
Presentation is attached. 
 
With the Downtown Transit Center opening, most routes servicing Indianapolis residents will 
need to be reconfigured to include the new structure for route efficiency.  There will no longer 
be a downtown loop and north and south routes will come straight into the Transit Center. 
 



Mark Fisher asked if the stops will remain the same and Ms. Darrow stated they will be diluted 
stops. 
 
Mr. Hahn asked if there would still be a stop in front of the Federal building and the Regions 
building and Ms. Darrow told him that at this time, that stop will remain in place. 
 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 

 
INFORMATION ITEM 2:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF THE FINANCE REPORT FOR FEBRUARY 2015 
 
Nancy Manley, Vice President/Controller, delivered the report.   
Though FTA assistance revenue was higher than budgeted for February, year to date is slightly 
below.  This revenue adjusts as IPTC is reimbursed for preventive maintenance and para transit 
services. 
 
Passenger Service revenue is currently below budget by 13.4% due to lower ridership in 
February.   
 
Total revenue for February was .41% under budget or $22,217.   
 
Personal Services expense was under budget by 7.7% in February, with the salary line 15% 
under budget.  Factors responsible are non-bargaining union employees wage increases and the 
bargaining union employee contract is not finalized at this time. 
 
Total material and supplies is currently under budget mainly due to lower fuel prices than 
budgeted. 
 
Total expenses for February 2015 were under budget by .74%. 
 
Year to date, net income was less than expenses by .3%. 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 
 

INFORMATION ITEM 3:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF OPERATIONS REPORT FOR FEBRUARY 2015 
 

Mike Birch, VP/COO delivered the report. 



There were 45 qualifiers for the 90% club in February with Rhonda Manuel as the winner of the 

month. 

On time performance for Fixed Route approached 80%, while Para Transit Open Door dropped 
dramatically not only due to snowfall in February but also a glitch in the system during the 
software upgrade.  One of the days of the system switch did not count trips properly so the 
entire day was not counted.  Staff is attempting to recover an average total to adjust this timing 
figure.  
 
When oil samples of severe 4 or critical occur on buses, the maintenance department brings the 
unit back in for re-testing and to analyze what component may be causing the sample to have 
issues.  The newer engines have emission control equipment that will cause issues such as fuel 
dilution and EGR cooler issues. Cummins has redesigned the EGR cooler three times since 
October 2014, trying to alleviate issues such as this.   
 
Board Discussion: 
 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 4:  CONSIDERATION OF RECEIPT OF THE HUMAN RESOURCES REPORT FOR FEBRUARY 2015 
 
Phalease Crichlow, VP of Human Resources, stated that since February information mirrored 
WŀƴǳŀǊȅΩǎΣ aǎΦ /Ǌƛchlow did not present information in the interest of time, but if the board had 
ŀƴȅ ǉǳŜǎǘƛƻƴǎΣ ǎƘŜΩŘ ōŜ ƘŀǇǇȅ ǘƻ ŀƴǎǿŜǊ ǘƘŜƳΦ 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 
INFORMATION ITEM 5:  CONSIDERATION OF CEO TOPICS 
 
Michael Terry, President/CEO, delivered the report. 
Mr. Terry acknowledged the presence of Greg Meyer, Chair of the MAC, Addison Pollock, new 
MAC member and Rhonda Chapmen also from the MAC. 
 
Mr. Terry acknowledged and congratulated ROSE (Recognition Of Service Excellence) Award 
Nominees Professional Coach Operators {ǘŜǇƘŜƴ άwƻȅέ ¢ƘŜƛƴ and Efrain Amaya.   Mr. Thein 
who has been with IndyGo for 27 years was nominated for his excellence in customer service.  
He ranks highest in on-time performance among IndyGo drivers with a 99% record.  Mr. Thein 
stated that he puts himself in the place of the passenger and imagines walking in their shoes. 
 



Mr. Amaya has been with IndyGo for approximately 10 years and is well known for greeting 
every customer with a big smile while they are boarding the bus and for remembering the 
names of his riders.  He believes it is his duty as a professional coach operator to ensure that 
every customer is happy and enjoys the IndyGo experience. 
 
The Transit Center building is on schedule though soil issues remain as a concern and the board 
will be kept informed as to progress. 
 
aǊΦ ¢ŜǊǊȅ ǿŜƴǘ ǘƻ ²ŀǎƘƛƴƎǘƻƴ 5/ ǘƻ ƳŜŜǘ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ƳŜƳōŜǊ ŦǊƻƳ /ƻƴƎǊŜǎǎƳŀƴ /ŀǊǎƻƴΩǎ ƻŦŦƛŎŜ ǘƻ 
discuss funding for IndyGo.  Unfortunately, Congress has still not passed a long term 
transportation bill.   
 
On April 9, 2015, The American Public Transportation Association (APTA) is organizing the 
"Stand Up For Transportation" event to call on federal lawmakers to pass legislation before 
federal funding under the current legislation, known as MAP-21, expires May 31. More than 
350 organizations in U.S. cities and towns will participate in the event. 
 
The State has not yet voted on increasing the PMTF though the hope is there.  The Board will be 
advised of the future status of the funds. 
 
Board Discussion: 
 
The Board accepted the report. 
 
 
Danny Crenshaw adjourned the meeting. 
 

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
 
   ________________________________ 
   Jill D. Russell  
   General Counsel 
 

 
 

 

http://www.apta.com/
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Action Item No. A ς 2 
 

 

TO: Chair and Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Mike Birch, Vice President & Chief Operating Officer 

 Shaun Stromberger, Contract 
Specialist   

 
SUBJECT: IFB 15-03-196 Solar Panel Procurement and Installation   

 

BACKGROUND: 

 

IndyGo received a State of Good Repair grant that included rehabilitation services for critical 
infrastructure to the main garage facility. A $2.3 million portion of this grant must be spent on 
a soƭŀǊ ǇƻǿŜǊ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘΦ LƴŘȅDƻ ǎǘŀŦŦΣ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ǿƛǘƘ ƻǳǊ ! ϧ 9 ŦƛǊƳ tŀǊǎƻƴΩǎ .ǊƛƴƪŜǊƘƻŦŦΣ 
identified a roof mounted solar farm as the project that would have the most impact on 
operating costs. The solar farm will collect solar energy and transfer it into electricity that can 
then be used to off-set electrical costs to the facility. Architectural and Engineering firm 
Telemon was awarded the design services through RFQ 14-05-168 Architectural and 
Engineering Solar Design Services on August 23, 2014. 

 

Telemon designed a roof mounted photovoltaic (PV) system to be mounted on the south end 
of the facility over the bus storage area.  The PV system was designed not to penetrate the 
ǊƻƻŦΣ ǇǊƻǘŜŎǘƛƴƎ Lt¢/Ωǎ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘ ǊƻƻŦ ǿŀǊǊŀƴǘȅΦ ¢ƘŜ t± ǎȅǎǘŜƳ ǿƛƭƭ ƎŜƴŜǊŀǘŜ мΣнтпΣллл YǿI Ǉer 
year, which will offset a significant amount of energy costs once the system is in operation.  

 
 

PROCUREMENT PROCESS: 
 
On March 16, 2015 IPTC released IFB 15-03-196 Solar Panel Procurement and Installation 
published with a posting on the IPTC website and an email blast to all registered IPTC 
vendors.  Advertisements were placed in The Indianapolis Star, The Court and Commercial 
Recorder, the Indianapolis Business Journal, La Voz De Indiana, and Mass Transit Magazine. 
Ads ran from March 4, 2015 thru March 16, 2015; 

 
On March 25 2015 IPTC held a pre-proposal meeting in which fifteen (15) people attended 
representing firms twelve (12) firms; 

 
On March 31, 2015 IPTC received thirty-one (31) written questions regarding IFB 15-03-196 
Solar Panel Procurement and Installation 
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On April 7, 2015 IPTC issued an addendum answering written questions received and 
providing clarification of the specifications and drawings; 

 
On March 15, 2015 IPTC received five (5) bids in response to IFB 15-03-196 Solar Panel 
Procurement and Installation. Of the five (5) Three (3) were found to be responsive and 
responsible. Two (2) firms were found non responsive to the DBE requirements.  

 
 
FUNDING: 

The Funding source for this procurement is funded with a State of Good Repair Grant.  The funds      
being used are 5309 funds from grant IN 040039.  The project is being done under the 
Admin/Maintenance Facility Rehab action line item and is funded at 80% federal and 20% local 
match. 

  
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
In a manner consistent with IndyGo contract award standards, it is requested that the 
Board authorize the President / CEO to enter into a contract with Ermco, Inc. to provide 
labor, materials, equipment, and supplies for the roof mounted photovoltaic system for an 
amount not to exceed $2,200,000.00. 

 
 
 
 
 

Mike Birch Shaun Stromberger 
Vice President & Chief Operating Officer Contract Specialist 
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TO: Chair and Board of Directors 

FROM: Mike Birch, VP & Chief Operations Officer  
 
  
VENDOR SELECTION AND AWARD OF VEHICLE FILTERS CONTRACT 
 
BACKGROUND: 
 
IPTC has several vendors that can provide filters for vehicles and equipment.  In 2010 an effort 
to gain a pricing advantage using economies of scale was sought, staff decided to consolidate 
the fleet filters to one vendor. Contracting these filters saved IPTC over $75,000 over the past 
five years.  

With newer buses in the fleet requiring more advanced and expensive filters, IPTC staff 
estimated that buying replacement filters at catalog price will now cost $75,000 per year.  

Staff is seeking to enter into a 2 year contract with 3 one year options. With the contracted 
volume pricing we project a saving of approximately $18,760 per year in comparison to catalog 
pricing. This is equates to a projected savings of $93,800 over the length of the contract.    

  

PROCUREMENT PROCESS: 
 

On March 16, 2015 IPTC released IFB 15-03-197 Vehicle Filters published with a posting on 
the IPTC website and an email blast to all registered IPTC vendors.  Advertisements were 
placed in The Indianapolis Star, The Court and Commercial Recorder, the Indianapolis 
Business Journal, La Voz De Indiana, and Mass Transit Magazine. Ads ran from March 16, 
2015 thru March 26, 2015; 
 
On March 30, 2015 IPTC received eight (8) written questions regarding IFB 15-03-197 Vehicle 
Filters. 
 
On April 6, 2015, 2015 IPTC issued an addendum answering written questions received; 
 
On April 13, 2015 IPTC received six (6) bids in response to IFB 15-03-197 Vehicle Filters. Of 
the six (6), Four (4) were found to be responsive and responsible. Two (2) firms were found 
non responsive due to inability to provide all the filters as requested.  
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FUNDING: 
The funding for filters will come for the annual operating budget 

 
RECOMMENDATION:  
 
Authorize the President/CEO to execute a Filters Contract with Muncie Transit Supply for a two-
year period, with three (3) one-year renewal options, for a total amount not to exceed 
$285,000 for the entire length of the contract. 
 
 
 
 
Michael Birch 
VP & Chief Operating Officer 
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TO: Chair and Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Roscoe Brown, Vice President of Business Development 

 
SUBJECT: Route Restructuring 2015 
 
BACKGROUND: 
 
IndyGo began an update of its last Comprehensive Operational Analysis (COA) in August of 
нлмпΦ ¢ƘŜ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘ /h! Ƙŀǎ ōŜŜƴ ōǊŀƴŘŜŘ ŀǎ άLƴŘȅDƻ CƻǊǿŀǊŘέΣ ŀƴŘ ƛǎ ŀ ǇƭŀƴƴƛƴƎ ǎǘǳŘȅ ƻƴ 
how our system operates today and how best to plan for the future of transit in 
Indianapolis. As a result of a competitive process, IndyGo contracted with Jarrett Walker 
and Associates of Portland Oregon to help facilitate the study.  A major part of the study 
process included public engagement opportunities where the service area community was 
asked how IndyGo should focus service investments. Stakeholders, riders and the public 
collectively voiced a desire to see a significant increase in resource allocation towards a 
higher ridership network. Our current system network invests 60% of service resources in 
high ridership corridor routes and 40% towards coverage routes. 
 
To facilitate a shift towards ridership and to accommodate route transfers at the new 
Downtown Transit Center development, the study proposes a 2015 network that alters 27 
of the 31 routes and identifies opportunities to make the transit network more useful for 
spontaneous travel by providing more frequent service options, such as consolidating 
parallel routes onto fewer, main streets and in turn making wait time between buses 
shorter for passengers on key streets especially in and near the downtown area. The trade-
off is that some passengers may have to walk a few blocks further, but will access more 
frequent service.   
 
Public Outreach Summary 
 
Over the course of seven months in 2014 and 2015, IndyGo hosted three stakeholder 
meetings and ten public open houses to discuss proposed changes in the system to 
accommodate the Downtown Transit Center in 2015 and set an investment strategy for the 
overall goals of the transit system. In total, approximately 450 people attended stakeholder 
and public meetings. 
 
In addition to hosting dedicated meetings, IndyGo staff attended dozens of neighborhood 
and community meetings to engage the public in the decision making process regarding 
reroutes in 2015. Beyond community outreach, broad-based communication tactics were  
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used to notify the public of the planning effort known as IndyGo Forward. On-board print 
and audio announcements were produced in English and Spanish; flyers were posted in the 
IndyGo retail sales office and more than 25 community centers throughout Marion County; 
internet, billboard, newspaper, TV and radio advertisements were placed to promote the 
planning  

 
process; press releases and media pitches generated more than 140 news stories in the 
Indianapolis media market. 
 
Un-staffed engagement efforts were also deployed to reach even more central Indiana 
residents. At old city hall, an interactive exhibit was installed to garner feedback from the 
public regarding the tolerance for increasing walk distance in turn for simplified routing and 
improved frequency. The exhibit stood for several months and offered opportunities to give 
feedback on basic questions about walking versus waiting. Additionally, in the summer of 
2014 at the Indiana State Fair and the Indiana Black Expo, an iPad survey was used to collect 
ƘǳƴŘǊŜŘǎ ƳƻǊŜ ǊŜǎǇƻƴǎŜǎ ǘƻ ƎŀǳƎŜ ǘƘŜ ǇǳōƭƛŎΩǎ ǘƻƭŜǊŀƴŎŜ ǘƻ ǿŀƭƪ ŦǳǊǘƘŜǊ ŦƻǊ ƳƻǊŜ ŦǊŜǉǳŜƴǘ 
service. 
 
The IndyGo website, social media presence and the IndyGo call center all served as vital 2-
way electronic communication tools as proposals for routing to serve the Downtown Transit 
Center were developed, revised and finalized. Early in the planning process in summer 2014, 
IndyGo hosted an online town hall. Continually throughout the IndyGo Forward planning 
project, social media, the call center, and the IndyGo website were leveraged to 
communicate updates about proposed route changes. Through these virtual channels, 
dialogue directly with customers has helped shaped the final proposal for route changes to 
take effect in late 2015 in coordination with the opening of the transit center. IndyGo staff 
documented more than 246 comments in response to various route change proposals. 
 
Despite the scope of change being proposed in late 2015 in conjunction with the opening of 
the Downtown Transit Center, negative comments opposed to the changes were very 
limited. Comments in support of streamlined routing and improved frequency in the 
downtown area far outweighed specific complaints about route-by-route changes. 
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Title VI Service Equity Analysis 

 
An analysis of the proposed changes was completed utilizing three different measures of 
service access. All three measures were determined to ensure that the impacts associated 
with the restructuring were thoroughly considered from multiple perspectives.  Based on 
the results from the different measures and IndyGo policies, it shows that minority people 
and people in poverty would not suffer discriminatory impacts as a result of the proposed 
changes.  

 
RECOMMENDATION: 
Adopt the proposed route restructuring to take effect when the IndyGo Downtown Transit 
Center opens.  

 
 
 

 
Roscoe Brown          

Vice President of Business Development     
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TO:  Chair and Board of Directors  

FROM: Phalease M. Crichlow, Vice President of Human Resources 
 Chauncyia Coleman, Contract Specialist  
 

SUBJECT: RFP 13-02-127 ς ²hwY9w{Ω /hat9b{!¢LhbκD9b9w![ [L!.L[L¢¸  

 
BACKGROUND: 

In accordance with state and federal law, IPTC is committed to providing its employees with a 
high level of service for work-related injuries/illnesses and providing prompt service for third 
party claimants for general liability.  IPTC is currently self insured for ǿƻǊƪŜǊǎΩ ŎƻƳǇŜƴǎŀǘƛƻƴ 
and risk with a Third Party Administrator (TPA).  The TPA acts on behalf of IPTC to administer, 
adjust and adjudicate claims which include work-related injuries and general liability 
(auto/property and bodily).  The majority of IPTC work-related injuries/illnesses (98%) occur 
with coach operators.  The majority of the general liability claims are related to incidents on 
ŎƻŀŎƘŜǎΣ ŘŀƳŀƎŜ ǘƻ ŎƻŀŎƘŜǎ ŀƴŘ ŘŀƳŀƎŜ ǘƻ ƛƴŘƛǾƛŘǳŀƭΩǎ ŀǳǘƻκǇǊƻǇŜǊǘȅΦ  ¢ƘŜǎŜ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜǎ ŀǊŜ 
currently provided by one TPA firm with one adjuster for each IPTC account. 

¢ƘŜ ƛƴƛǘƛŀƭ ŦƻŎǳǎ ƻŦ Lt¢/ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ¢t! ǇŀǊǘƴŜǊǎƘƛǇ ǿŀǎ ǘƻ ŜƭƛƳƛƴŀǘŜ ǘƘŜ άCƛǊǎǘ bƻǘƛŎŜ ƻŦ [ƻǎǎέ 
(FNOL) paper process and move to a technology driven claims process and 24/7 on-call nurse 
triage service. The ability to access real-time information through notifications of new claims 
and updates on current claims was just two of the advantages of the CorVel system. 

On February 18, 2013, IPTC released RFP 13-02-мнт ŦƻǊ ²ƻǊƪŜǊǎΩ /ƻƳǇŜƴǎŀǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ DŜƴŜǊŀƭ 
Liability.  At the completion of the procurement process a two (2) year contract was approved 
by the Board and awarded to CorVel. 

In the past two (2) years, IPTC has taken progressive strides in partnering with CorVel to contain 
the cost of claims.  With the implementŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ŜƭŜŎǘǊƻƴƛŎ CƛǊǎǘ bƻǘƛŎŜ ƻŦ [ƻǎǎ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎΣ ǘƘŜ άƭƛƎƘǘ 
Řǳǘȅέ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻŀŎǘƛǾŜ ƛƴǾŜǎǘƛƎŀǘƛƻƴ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎΣ Lt¢/ Ƙŀǎ ǊŜŎƻƎƴƛȊŜŘ ǎƛƎƴƛŦƛŎŀƴǘ ǎŀǾƛƴƎǎ 
ƻǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ Ǉŀǎǘ ǘǿƻ ȅŜŀǊǎ ǿƛǘƘ /ƻǊ±ŜƭΦ  /ǳǊǊŜƴǘƭȅ Lt¢/Ωǎ ǊŜŘǳŎǘƛƻƴ ǊŀǘŜ ƛƴ ŎƭŀƛƳǎ ƛǎ ǘǊŜƴŘƛƴƎ 
downward пл҈ ƛƴ ǿƻǊƪŜǊΩǎ ŎƻƳǇŜƴǎŀǘƛƻƴ ŎƭŀƛƳǎ ǿƛǘƘ ŀƴ ŜǎǘƛƳŀǘŜŘ ǎŀǾƛƴƎǎ ƻŦ ϷорлΣллл ǇŜǊ 
year. 
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CorVel and IPTC mutually agreed to reevaluate the billing terms of the option years utilizing the 
past two years of claim activity. Rather than charging IPTC per claim as well as a different rate 
per claim type (property damage or personal injury) CorVel has agreed to move to a flat rate 
fee based on IPTC's fleet size. The potential savings each option year is estimated to be 
$15,000-$20,000. 

FUNDING: 

CǳƴŘƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ²ƻǊƪŜǊΩǎ /ƻƳǇŜƴǎŀǘƛƻƴ ǿƛƭƭ ŘǊŀǿ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ DŜƴŜǊŀƭ CǳƴŘ ōȅ ŜǎŎǊƻǿ ŀŎŎƻǳƴǘΦ 

RECOMMENDATION: 

In a manner consistent with IndyGo procurement and contract award standards, we request 
that the Board authorize the President and CEO to enter into an extension of the original 
agreement to exercise the 1st of three (3) option years of the original contract with CorVel to 
ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎ ²ƻǊƪŜǊΩǎ /ƻƳǇŜƴǎŀǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ DŜƴŜǊŀƭ [ƛŀōƛƭƛǘȅ /ƭŀƛƳǎΦ  

 
 

 
 
Phalease M. Crichlow    Chauncyia Coleman 
Vice President of Human Resources  Contract Specialist 
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TO: Chair and Board of Directors 
 
FROM: Michael A. Terry, President & CEO 
 

REQUEST FOR RATIFICATION OF TENTATIVE LABOR AGREEMENTS   
 
 
Background: The majority of IPTC employees are members of Amalgamated Transit Union 
(ATU) Local 1070.  The collective bargaining agreement between IPTC and ATU expired as of 
December 31, 2014. 
 
Representatives of IPTC and ATU met between December 2014 and February 2015 to negotiate 
changes in the existing agreement.  Those representatives arrived at a tentative agreement on 
February 20, 2015. Members of the Union ratified those tentative agreements on March 29, 
2015. 
 
Some significant changes in the collective bargaining agreements include:   
 
Grievance and Arbitration Procedure 
The union and management agree to streamline the grievance steps and arbitration process. 
 
Vehicle and Facility Maintenance Extra Work Procedure 
The union and management agree to streamline the overtime selection process. 
 
Sick Leave Accrual 
 
The union and management agree to allow full-time employees with one year of service to 
accrue sick time in a manner consistent with all other union employees. 
 
Operator Uniforms and Maintenance Shoes 
The union and management agree that raincoats with hoods, umbrellas, and waterproof 
footwear will be added to the approved uniform list for operators; and increase shoe allowance 
from $75.00 to $175.00 for vehicle maintenance employees. 
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Wages 
 
The agreements provide for three percent (3%) wage increases in 2015, 2016 and 2017.   
 
The Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) will run January 1, 2015 through December 31, 
2017.   
 
 
Recommendation:  Ratify the tentative agreement between IPTC and ATU Local 1070 entered 
into by representatives for the parties on February 20, 2015, and ratified by the ATU members 
on March 29, 2015, and authorizes the Chair of the Board to sign such agreement. 
 
 
 
Michael A. Terry 
President & CEO 
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To: Chair and Board of Directors 

From: Nancy Manley- Controller 

FINANCIAL REPORT ς MARCH 2015 

Notes to the Comparative Statement of Activities ς General Fund 
For the month ending March 31, 2015 

REVENUE 

 
FTA Assistance 
Federal assistance consists of proceeds from grants that partially reimburse IPTC for 
expenditures for preventive maintenance, Para transit services and activities to promote public 
transit. The revenue from FTA assistance came in higher than budget by 13% and overall YTD is 
2% above budgeted amount.  

Other Operating Income 
For the month of March, Other Operating Income is lower than budget however, it should be 
noted that YTD is 16% above the budgeted amount. IPTC receipted more revenue in January 
and February than budget assumed. This revenue item is expected to align more closely with 
budget as the year progresses.  

Passenger Service Revenue 
Passenger service revenue was under budget expectations by 7%. The report provided by 
Business Development will discuss, in more detail, the decreased ridership during the month of 
March.  

PMTF 
Revenue for the Public Mass Transportation Fund is recorded based on the actual award.  PMTF 
is expected to be on budget.   



Item No. I ς 1 
Page 2 

Property & Excise Tax 
Property taxes are projected to be on budget.  

Special Route Guarantees 
March revenue for Special Routes Guarantees was 27% higher than budgeted. Revenue for this 
line item is up due to taxi voucher reimbursements from FTA.  

Total Revenue 
Overall revenue for March 2015 was 1.0% over the projected budget or $55,464. This is 
primarily due to the drawdown of federal funds to reimburse IPTC for eligible expenditures. 

EXPENSES 

 

Personal Services 
Personal Services total expenditures were under budget by 4% in March. The Salary line item is 
currently 16% below budget. As discussed last month, IPTC will be finalizing the 2014 non-
bargaining union employee performance increases as well as bargaining union contract 
negotiations which will bring this in line with the budget. Fringe Benefits are trending higher 
than budget by 23%, this is due in part to higher vacation expenses during March.  

Claims 
As of the close of March, claims were below budget by 45%. There are a number of claims still 
in the resolution process, once those are completed payments will be made which will reconcile 
this gap between expense and budget.  
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Services 
Services are over budget by 90% in March due to a payment made for the upgrade to Transit 
Master. For the year, Services are roughly 11% over YTD budget but this should begin to 
reconcile to budget as the year progresses. 

Material and Supplies 
Overall, total expenditures related to Materials and Supplies were over budget by 14% in 
March. This was due in large part to an adjustment made in the billing/payment process. IPTC 
began purchasing from the 2015 fuel contract in early February so the savings from that 
contract will become evident in future months. As noted last month, Tires and Tubes expenses 
were below expectation in January and February. Past month invoices were paid in March 
which brought the month in higher than budget, it is anticipated that this line item will be 
within budget at the end of the year. 

Total Expenses 
Total expenses for March 2015 were under budget by 8% however, net income in March was 
less than total expenditures by 3.2%.  

SUMMARY  
As of March 31, 2015, year-to-date Net Income was less than Expenses by 1.3%. This is not 
unusually during the first few months of a fiscal year, as federal funds are drawn down to offset 
qualifying expenditures throughout the year this will true up and reflect actual budget.  

Overall, year-to-date total expenditures are 25% of the annual budget allocation as expected. 
IPTC is on target with the annual budget allocation. 

 
 
Nancy Manley 
Vice President/CFO/Controller 
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To: Chair and Board of Directors 
From: Mike Birch- VP/Chief Operating Officer  

 
 

CONSIDERATION OF OPERATIONS DIVISION REPORT FOR MARCH 2015 
 

ISSUE:  
A report of IndyGo Operations Division will be presented at the board meeting. 

  

RECOMMENDATION:  
Receive the report. 

 

 

 

Mike Birch 
VP/Chief Operating Officer  
 
 
Attachments  

 
 
Contributing Staff includes: 
Dwight Benjamin, Director of Transportation  
Victoria Learn, Director of Maintenance 
Mark Emmons, Director of Safety, Training & Security 
Phalease Crichlow, VP of Human Resources 
Paula Haskin, Director of Flexible and Contracted Services 
Sharon Remick, Administrative Assistant 

 

 

 



OPERATIONS DIVISION REPORT ς MARCH 2015 

TRANSPORTATION 
 
EMPLOYEE RECOGNITION 
Operator Toure Meadows was selected as the employee of the month for March. 
 
COMMENDATIONS 
The following Operators were recognized for their extraordinary customer service for March 
2015:  
 
19 Compliments in March: 
Ashley Boyle, Rolando Carter, Laniese Coach, Sean Cox, Roy Dishno, Farrell Downey, Harry Fox, 
Michael Hale, Jessica Hoffman 2x, Derren Luster, Shaun Monroe, Bobby Morgan, Byron Reed, 
Natasha Sanders, Ail Smith, Tanika Stewart, Michael Waire, Lelia Watts 
 
 
The following operators achieved an on-time performance rating of 90% or better during the 
month of March.  A random drawing is held each month from this group of operators, and the 
winner receives an extra personal day. The winner for March 2015 out of 42 operators is Barry 
Fields. 
 
1 BOYSEN, RICHARD 0590 98% 

2 COX, ANTHONY 1180 97% 

3 THEIN, STEPHEN 5963 97% 

4 JACOBS, THOMAS 2979 97% 

5 BOBBITT, ROGER 8121 96% 

6 PATTERSON, LARRY 4612 96% 

7 JACKSON, CALVIN 8213 95% 

8 PITTMAN, JR., SHEDDRICK 8058 95% 

9 GONZALEZ, DILEXI 2277 94% 

10 WEBB, ROBERT 8458 94% 

11 IRBY, APRIL 2871 94% 

12 HOWARD, JEFFREY 8141 94% 

13 WILLS, MARK 8132 94% 

14 GARRISON, SAMUEL 2180 93% 

15 RUDZINSKI, CARL 8169 93% 

16 WHITE, ANTHONY 3334 93% 

17 REDD, ALBERT 8370 93% 

18 MANUEL, RHONDA 8271 93% 

19 GARRETT, VICTOR 2163 92% 

20 JONES, STEVEN 8340 92% 

21 CARPENTER, ANDY 0880 92% 
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22 HARTWELL, GENEVA 2581 92% 

23 DUNN, MECCA 1021 92% 

24 HINTON, LACRETIA 6933 92% 

25 MONROE, SHAUWN 8106 92% 

26 STAGGS, GARRY 8376 92% 

27 WRIGHT, RAY 6979 91% 

28 BRYANT, AKEMEE 8336 91% 

29 CARROLL, LASHANDA 8500 91% 

30 SCALF, PHILIP 5404 91% 

31 REED, BYRON 5094 91% 

32 BLOW, ROYETTA 8634 91% 

33 DENTON, JAMES 1495 91% 

34 NEWELL, DEBORAH 8577 91% 

35 HALE, MICHAEL 2451 90% 

36 GRAY, PATRICK 2339 90% 

37 LEDELL, JOYCE 3395 90% 

38 FEIOCK, ROBERT 8620 90% 

39 JONES-MCGRAW, DANIELLE 8598 90% 

40 THAMES, ROXANNE 5944 90% 

41 DISHNO, ROY 8319 90% 

42 FIELDS, BARRY 8359 90% 

 
 
 
Fixed Route update 
 
During the month of March, the following representatives (Mike Birch, Dwight Benjamin, Mark Emmons 
and David Perkins) met with the downtown IMPD district commander, for purpose of drafting a plan 
regarding passenger overflow after the NCAA concert and game. 
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VEHICLE MAINTENANCE 
 

For March, Maintenance has completed 33 pre-season air conditioning checks.  This brings the 
total to 90 units. Maintenance started the pre-season air conditioning in- service work orders in 
January and has kept the process going throughout March as well.  This process will continue 
through the end of April when all buses will be completed.  

 
 Bus Updates 
 

During March, the fifth all-electric bus arrived. The Zero Emissions Propulsion Systems (ZEPS) 
bus was funded by the Transportation Investment Generating Economic Recovery (TIGER) grant, 
which was an 80/20 grant IPTC, was awarded. The testing and validation of each bus is ongoing.  
The intake process for each new bus takes place on the first week of each arrival. Bus six is 
scheduled to arrive the first week of April. 

 
The 13 new standard Gillig diesel buses went thru the pre-production process in March with a 
build date set for late June.  The Board purchased the new bus build May 2014 with RFP 14-02-
163 40ft Diesel Buses. The buses will be staggered in over the next few years. The goal is to have 
a fleet replacement of 1/12th per year to stabilize the fleet which will provide better customer 
service for our passengers and professional coach operators.   
 
Maintenance Updates  

 
The following charts show work orders opened for on-board heat issues during the month of 
March 2015, with comparisons to prior years.  IPTC has continued to focus on the HVAC system 
year round, starting all pre-season checks prior to beginning of any seasons for heat and air 
conditioning. Both driver and passenger comfort is a priority to IndyGo and as we increase 
comfort awareness, this is reflected in the overall repair costs going up but the average work 
order days is still decreasing, which is indicative of the quick turnaround time for the repairs.  

 
               

MARCH 

  
        

 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 

Work     
Order Year 
/ Month  

Number 
of  work 
Orders 

# Days 
Work 
Orders 
Open 

Average 
Days 
Work 
Orders 
Open 

Labor 
Hours 

Material    
Cost 

Total Costs 

2012/ 03 3 0 0 8 60 $285 

2013/ 03 21              44 2 104 2950 $6,078 

2014 / 03 23 24 1 85 2569 $5,111 

2015 / 03 34 11 .3 105 8932 $12,074 
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Below is the monthly snapshot of the Preventative Maintenance (PM) program for fixed 
route vehicles. 99 preventive maintenance oil samples were completed in March.  78% 
of samples taken were at normal levels.  There were 6 critical findings resulting in 
further maintenance actions.   

   

 
 
 
The chart below displays the total amount of work orders completed in March, with a 
ŎƻƳǇŀǊƛǎƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƛƻǊ ȅŜŀǊǎΩ ǘƻǘŀƭǎΦ  hǇŜƴƛƴƎ ǿƻǊƪ ƻǊŘŜǊǎ ŦƻǊ ŜǾŜǊȅ ŘŜŦŜŎǘ ƘŜƭǇǎ ǘƘŜ 
Maintenance Department predict trends and repetitive failures.  

 

Work Order Monthly Comparisons 
YEAR MONTH OPENED CLOSED 

2014 March 2307 2155 

2015 March 2345 2548 

 
! ƴŜǿ ǇǊƻŎŜǎǎ ά.ƻŘȅ Lƴ-{ŜǊǾƛŎŜέ ǿŀǎ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇŜŘ ōȅ aŀƛƴǘŜƴŀƴŎŜ ŦƻǊ ǇǊŜǾŜƴǘŀǘƛǾŜ 
maintenance tasking. The new maintenance scheduled task coincides with the pre-
season air conditioning service and pre-season heat service checks.  The Body In-Service 
will be performed multiple times a year to identify and seal up, caulk or replace items 
that will help keep the buses more comfortable for operators and customers.  

 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

Body In-Service  Comparisons 

YEAR    MONTH COMPLETED 

2014 March 15 

2015 March 24 
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The Maintenance Department has been putting an emphasis on production quality for 
our premium detailing service. Below is a chart that will track the production monthly. 
With the focus on providing the best and cleanest service and fleet, the maintenance 
department has hit an all time high on monthly premium cleans.  
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Predictive Maintenance Program 
 
During the next several months, Maintenance will be discussing a new type of maintenance 
scheduling called Predictive Maintenance. When Nathan Lee was promoted to Maintenance 
Scheduler in December, part of his mandate was to develop a Predictive Maintenance program. 
The program rolled out in February with great success. The charts on the next page are the 
current items in the program. The list will grow each month as the research and development 
continue on each bus system.  The Maintenance Department will track the success of each 
system with work orders and tracking the data on each bus. In March we added starters to the 
group of predictive maintenance tasks.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Premium Cleaning/Detailing 

         YEAR    MONTH COMPLETED 

2014 March 104 

2015 March 168 

 

Preventative Maintenance (PM) Compliance 
 

    System Year Month Completed 

Alignments 2015 March 13 

Diesel Particulate Regen 2015 March 80 

Engine/Body Steam Cleans 2015 March 47 

Ramp Inspections  2015    March 58 

System Year Month Completed Month Completed 

Water Pump 2015 February 11 March 13 

Battery 2015 February 10 March 15 

Alternator 2015 February 4 March 13 

Starter 2015 New Item  March 20 
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RISK & SECURITY 
 

Risk and Safety Manager, Brian Clem and Security Coordinator, Aletra Edison attended the 
2015 Indiana Safety and Health Conference and Expo that was held at the Indiana 
Convention Center.  They attended workshops on issues such as Responding to Workplace 
Violence, Active Shooter, Slips, Trips and Falls and others.  This information will be useful in 
training and workplace safety talks.  
 
Director of Safety, Training and Security, Mark Emmons, participated in a Security 
Emergency Management Working group that is sponsored by the American Public 
Transportation Association (APTA).  The group develops recommended practices and 
standards that are followed by transit agencies throughout the United States.   

 

 
SAFETY & TRAINING 
 
SAFE DRIVERS 
 
The following Operators were recognized for their safe driving: 
 
Larry Miller -    26 Years 
Gerry Poindexter Sr. -   20 Years 
Efrain Amaya -   12 Years 
Brenda Evans -   8 Years 
Vernessa Foster -   5 Years 
Jeffery Howard -   5 Years 
Toure Meadows -   5 Years 
David Madyun -   3 Years 
Donald Owens -   3 Years 
Christine McLaughlin -  2 Years 
Roger Barnett -  1 Year 
Brandi Matthews -   1 Year 
Roger Barnett -   1 Year 
Tamara Smith -   1 Year 
Sandra Taylor -   1 Year 
Jessica Hoffman -   1 Year 
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IndyGo held a local Bus Roadeo on March 7, 2015.  There were 66 eligible operators and 9 
participated in the event this year.  The event had a course that contained 11 obstacles 
which included a left turn, right turn, passenger stops, serpentine, and others.  The course 
was a timed event where every contestant had 8 minutes to complete the course.  Each 
contestant started with a set number of points and points would then be subtracted for 
things including but not limited to hitting a cone, not completing an obstacle or going over 
the 8 minute time limit.  All nine contestants did a great job and it was only 1 point that 
separated first place from second place.  This year's winner was Michael Hale.  John 
Redmond and William Wilson came in 2nd and 3rd respectfully.  Michael Hale will now 
represent IndyGo at the 2015 International Roadeo that is being held in Ft. Worth, TX, April 
30 through May 6, 2015. 
 

  
 

  
         
 
 

Fixed Route Class 15-01 has completed all portions of the training program.  The class 
started with 5 students and 4 students were able to complete the program.  Those 4 
employees were transferred to Fixed Route Operations on March 15, 2015. 
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IndyGo started a new class, Class 15-02, for Fixed Route on March 9, 2015 with a total of 
15 students.  The students have completed the classroom portion and have started on 
the route familiarization portion of training.  Staff expects the class to be completed and 
students transferred to Fixed Route Operations by the late April to early May.     

 

 
The following training sessions were conducted in March: 
 

Training staff provided training for one new Facility Maintenance Supervisor before being 
release to the department.  The supervisor was given required training including Hazcom, 
Lock Out/Tag Out, National Incident Management System and Blood Borne Pathogens. 

 
Training staff provided training for 1 new full-time and 1 part-time general laborer before 
being released to the department.  The employees were given Hazcom, Blood Borne 
Pathogens and other required training. 

 
Three operators were brought back to the training department for preventable accidents.  
Those operators worked with training staff to look over the types of accidents they had and 
find ways to help prevent them in the future.  They then went out on a bus and practiced 
what they learned. 
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FLEXIBLE & CONTRACTED SERVICES 
 

Approximately 700 people came together on March 28, 2015 to support individuals who are 
ōƭƛƴŘ ƻǊ Ǿƛǎǳŀƭƭȅ ƛƳǇŀƛǊŜŘ ŀǘ .ƻǎƳŀ 9ƴǘŜǊǇǊƛǎŜǎ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ ά5ƛƴƛƴƎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ 5ŀǊƪέ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳΦ  5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊ 
of Flexible Services, Paula Haskin, and VP of Business Development, Roscoe Brown, and MAC 
ƳŜƳōŜǊ WƻƘƴ 5ƛŎƪŜǊǎƻƴ ǿŜǊŜ ƛƴ ŀǘǘŜƴŘŀƴŎŜ ŀǘ .ƻǎƳŀΩǎ ά5ƛƴƛƴƎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ 5ŀǊƪέ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳΦ  ¢ƘŜ 
event allows guests the experience of what individuals who are blind or visually impaired 
ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜ ƻƴ ŀ Řŀƛƭȅ ōŀǎƛǎ ōȅ ά5ƛƴƛƴƎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ 5ŀǊƪΦέ  ¢Ƙƛǎ ŜǾŜƴt marked Bosma Enterprises 100th 
year anniversary of providing services, training, and employment to people with visual 
impairments.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Item I ς 2 
Page 13 

 
 
 
Telephone response performance for both reservations and dispatch in Open Door is shown in 
the charts on the next page.  The charts show that telephone response time is slowly increasing 
ŀƴŘ ŎǳǎǘƻƳŜǊ ǎŜǊǾƛŎŜ ŜƳǇƭƻȅŜŜΩǎ ŀŎƘƛŜǾŜŘ ŀ фн҈ Ŏŀƭƭ ŀƴǎǿŜǊ ǊŀǘŜ ŦƻǊ aŀǊŎƘΦ IƻǿŜǾŜǊΣ ǎǘŀŦŦ 
continues to monitor and evaluate the call response performance and work toward a minimum 
answer rate of 95%.   
 
 

  
 
 
In 2014 the IPTC Board of Directors approved the procurement and purchase of 80 paratransit 
vehicles over a five (5) year period to begin replacing an aging fleet.  The first round of those 
vehicles will begin to hit the streets in April 2015.  These vehicles will provide enough passenger 
space for eight (8) ambulatory passengers and four (4) passengers who use wheelchairs.  These 
vehicles were purchased with funds from 5339 and 5310 federal grants with an 80/20 match 
requirement. 
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Service Delivery Data 
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FACILITIES 
 

�x Work was completed on the Trench Drain Replacement Project in March for the bus 
storage area and garage areas which finished ahead of schedule. 

 

�x The Electrical System Upgrade for the building, and Bus Charging System for the 21 
Electric Buses that started in late January, continued work through March and will 
continue into April in the bus storage area. 

 

�x Bids were received for the replacement of the large employee parking lot which includes 
new fencing and lighting and landscaping, and new security cameras. The project was 
awarded at the March board meeting to Calumet Construction Company. The work will 
begin on the new parking lot in late April. 

 

�x The Traffic Signalization Contract for the Downtown Transit Center was sent out for bid 
and awarded at the March board meeting to T.C. Electric. This contract will be 
incorporated into the Downtown Transit Center work for the rerouting of traffic and 
timing for the bus departures to and from the new Transit Center. 

 

�x Multiple meetings were held in March for the Downtown Transit Center including 
interior design needs, furniture and equipment needs, along with multiple types of 
digital electronic and path finding type signage, along with multiple subcontractor 
meetings. 


